

MONROE COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

NOTICE OF MEETING

COMMITTEE: ADMINISTRATION &

PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

TIME:

9:00 a.m.

PLACE:

Monroe County Justice Center

Monroe County Board Assembly Room

South Side/Oak Street Entrance

1st Floor – Room #1200 112 South Court Street

Sparta, WI 54656

DATE:

Tuesday, October 12, 2021

202 SOUTH K STREET, RM 1 SPARTA, WISCONSIN 54656 PHONE 608-269-8705 FAX 608-269-8747 www.co.monroe.wi.us

SUBJECT MATTER TO BE CONSIDERED

- 1. Call to Order/Roll Call
- 2. Next month's Meeting Date/Time
- 3. Minutes Approval of September 14, 2021
- 4... Request for Credit Card Approval Discussion/Action
 - a. Corporation Counsel
- 5. Information Technology
 - a. Director Report
- 6. Personnel Director
 - a. COVID-19 Personnel Policy Revisions Discussion/Action
 - b. Personnel Policy Revisions Discussion/Action
 - c. Health Insurance Discussion/Action
 - d. Wage Study Update Discussion Only
 - e. Director Report
- 7. Review of COVID-19 Emergency Declaration Discussion/Action
- 8. Potential Special Recall Election(s) Discussion Only
- 9. Next Month's Agenda Items
- 10. Adjournment

Wallace Habbegger, Committee Chair Date notices mailed: October 7, 2021

Due to the COVID-19 Pandemic, the Monroe County Board will be following CDC recommendations.

Sanitizers will be on location. We ask that if you are running a temperature or not feeling well, please do not place others at risk.

Administration & Personnel Committee September 14, 2021

Present: Wallace Habhegger, Mary Von Ruden, James Kuhn, Brett Larkin

Absent: Mark Halverson

Others: Tina Osterberg, Cedric Schnitzler, Rick Folkedahl, Pamela Pipkin, Deb Brandt, Hannah Olsen,

Ed Smudde, Adrian Lockington, Wes Revels, Lisa Aldinger Hamblin

The meeting was called to order in the Monroe County Board Assembly Room at 9:00 a.m. by Chair Wallace Habhegger.

- Next Month's Meeting Date/Time The next meeting is Tuesday, October 12, 2021 at 9:00 a.m. in the Monroe County Board Assembly Room.
- Minutes Approval Motion by James Kuhn second by Mary Von Ruden to approve the August 10, 2021 minutes. Carried 4-0.
- County Clerk, General Fund Elections Motion by Mary Von Ruden second by Brett Larkin to approve budget adjustment. Shelley Bohl, Monroe County Clerk explained the 2021 budget adjustment in the amount of \$217,800.00 for election machines. Carried 4-0.
- Register of Deeds, Land Records Life Cycle Extension Deb Brandt, Register of Deeds explained Fidlar Technologies three year extension. The cost is \$21,800.00 each year. Motion by Mary Von Ruden second by Brett Larkin to approve extension. Discussion. Carried 4-0.
- Rick Folkedahl provided the Information Technology Director Report.
- Personnel Director
 - a. Discussion Revisions to the Personnel Policy Chair Wallace Habhegger asked committee members their thoughts on review of the Personnel Policy. Discussion. It was a consensus of members to receive a hard copy of the Personnel Policy for review. This item will be revisited.
 - b. Resolution Authorizing Contract Settlement for 2022-2023 Collective Bargaining Agreement between Monroe County and the Monroe County Professional Police Association Motion by Brett Larkin second by James Kuhn to approve resolution and forward to the full board for approval. Ed Smudde, Personnel Director explained ratification of two year agreement with the Monroe County Professional Police Association. Discussion. Carried 4-0.
 - Covid-19 Personnel Policy Resolution Ed Smudde, Personnel explained ratification of Personnel Policies created to address the Covid-19 county operations and health. The current policy ends on September 30, 2021. Discussion. Motion to amend by James Kuhn second by Brett Larkin: strike Line 19, "they do hereby adopt the attached Personnel Policies created" to "we hereby extend the current Covid-19 policy". Discussion. The amendment carried 4-0. Motion by Brett Larkin second by James Kuhn to approve the resolution as amended and forward to the board for approval. Carried 4-0.
 - c. Health Insurance Ed Smudde, Personnel Director updated members on the current cost of medical expenses and prescription drugs. Plans for next year need to be looked at. Premiums and deductibles may need to be increased. This item will be revisited next month.

Supervisor Larkin left the meeting at 10:00 a.m.

- d. Dental Insurance Ed Smudde, Personnel Director explained that there is no increase. Motion by Mary Von Ruden second by James Kuhn to accept Delta Dental at a zero percent increase for the 2022 year. Carried 3-0.
- e. Wage Study Update Ed Smudde, Personnel Director explained that departments sat down with McGrath for individual department information. Job descriptions are being evaluated.
- f. Director Report Ed Smudde provided the monthly Personnel Directors report.
- Review of COVID-19 Emergency Declaration No Discussion.

- Tina Osterberg provided the Monthly Administrators Report.
- Next Month's Agenda Items: Revisions to the Personnel Policy-Discussion/Action; Health Insurance;
 Potential School District Recall Election(s) Impact; Emergency Declaration Review.
- Chair Wallace Habhegger adjourned the meeting at 10:49 a.m. Carried 3-0.

Shelley Bohl, Monroe County Clerk Recorder

Request for Credit Card Approval

Department:	ent: Corporation Counsel					
Committee:	ee: Administrative and Personnel					
	St.	•				
			: 220 (15)		550 S60 S6	
Name of Card Holder Nathan R. Martin		Title of Postion Assistant Corporation Counsel		\$ 1,000.00		
Nathan K. Ivia	ii un	Assistant Corpo	oration Counsel	· ·	\$	1,000.00
				2		
Justification	for Credit Card(s):				
	hotel stays, posta		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,			
		1	200	^ ^	8	
Department Head Approval:						
Date Approved by Committee of Jurisdiction:						
Following this acceptance please forward to the County Clerk's Office.						
Date Approve	d By Finance Co	mmittee:				



Monroe County Personnel Department

124 North Court Street Sparta, WI 54656 (608) 269-8719

Monroe County Personnel's COVID-19 Response Policy

Purpose

The purpose of this plan is to provide guidance to Monroe County Department Heads and employees on Monroe County's plan for responding to the rapidly evolving coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) public health emergency. This plan will be reviewed by the Monroe County Administrator and Personnel Director weekly or more often as needed.

This plan is to provide clarity and guidance regarding taking time off during the COVID-19 public health emergency. With new laws enacted we are looking to give our staff a few options to help them navigate through this difficult time.

Due to Governor Evers Executive Orders throughout 2020 declaring a public health emergency for the state of Wisconsin we have adopted a policy to address changes to the workplace and other policies given the current COVID-19 pandemic. Previous executive orders were given and we had developed new policy in order to remain compliant while providing guidance for our employees. As a precautionary measure in response to the emergency orders and the COVID-19 pandemic the following updated rules will be in effect as of Tuesday, June 1, 2021:

What does this mean?

Employees who are fully vaccinated:

- Are asked to continue to wear a mask when interacting with the public
- Can remove masks when at their workstations or working with fellow vaccinated employees that are comfortable with the removal of masks.
- Masks and social distancing along with other required PPE should continue to be used by all people in health care settings, correctional facilities, and on buses, trains, and planes.
- Employees who are fully vaccinated are welcome to continue wearing masks in accordance with their comfort zone.
- Staff that have been around someone who has COVID-19 do not need to quarantine or get tested after a known exposure unless they have symptoms. If they work in a correctional facility or Healthcare setting, they should get tested after a known exposure, even if you don't have symptoms.
- Staff that are vaccinated and experiencing symptoms should get tested.

Employees who are not fully vaccinated:

- Must continue to wear face mask or covering and maintain physical distancing when entering the building and moving about common areas (hallways, waiting rooms, conference rooms, public rest rooms, courts, common office areas, etc.) and while visiting offices, attending a meeting, and gathering.
- Monroe county staff who work at or provide services in Rolling Hills will be asked about vaccination status and the employee must provide this information.

- Staff are attesting to being vaccinated if not wearing a face mask when entering a building or moving about common areas.
- Staff working outdoors with the ability to social distance from other individuals will not be required to wear a mask.
- Those who fail to comply with the masking policy will be subject to discipline per the Monroe County Personnel Policy.
- Some departments may have additional requirements above and beyond the requirements of the Emergency Order #1, which stated face coverings are required (example: Rolling Hills).

How to Obtain a Vaccination:

 Monroe County encourages everyone to get vaccinated. For information on where to go to get vaccinated visit the Monroe County Health Department COVID-19 Vaccine webpage at https://healthymonroecowi.org/vaccine/.

Be respectful of others:

- Monroe County encourages everyone to get vaccinated and to follow CDC guidelines, but at the same
 time respects everyone's decisions regarding their personal health. If there is a business need to inquire
 about vaccine status, please keep in mind that this question could be perceived and interpreted by an
 individual as calling them out and making them uncomfortable to a degree. If there is a need to
 determine vaccine status, please do so with a deep understanding of the question's impact on people and
 handle with sensitivity, respect, and care.
- Also, keep in mind just because someone is wearing a mask, the reason isn't necessarily because they aren't vaccinated. Some vaccinated employees may feel more comfortable to continue, in some instances, to wear a mask.

Staffing

• Department Heads that wish to continue with the alternate scheduling are authorized to do so. Due to these measures staff may still be working rotating schedules with a combination of telework and office time. It is recommended that you contact the Personnel Department regarding the need to take any of the leave due to COVID-19 related circumstances.

Employee – defined as a Monroe County staff member that works full-time (40 hrs. /wk.) or at least part-time status (20 hrs. /wk. or more) that are currently benefit eligible per Monroe County's Personnel Policy Manual.

Leave Options

For those who have to take time off due to COVID-19 related circumstances whether it be personal illness or child care will have the following options to consider.

Compensation during any COVID-19 related leave will be through the use of earned vacation, **sick leave**, floating holiday, comp time or leave without pay. Employee's will have the choice of the accrual bank or leave without pay during any circumstances directly related to COVID-19, whether it is a quarantine order, positive test result, or care for an immediate family member. During this process the required certification from a health care facility will be waived unless there is a cause to believe the employee falsified the request and this will be evaluated on a case by case basis. Determination if telework would be an alternative to accrual usage would be dictated by the Department Head. Certain departments may have more strict enforcement to adhere to state and other guidelines for a health care or other type of facility. **Dates of quarantine time frames could be reduced under advisement of Monroe County Health Department.**

Employees shall notify their manager of any leave being taken. All employees taking leave must contact their manager or the Personnel Department for accrual bank usage wishes. If staff do not specifically communicate accrual bank usage to their manager or the Personnel Department their time will be charged as such:

1. Vacation

2. Floating Holiday

3. Sick Leave

4. Comp Time (if applicable)

5. Leave without pay (LWOP)

Process

All requests for any leave options must be completed on the attached COVID-19 Personnel Leave Request Form (revised 4/1/2021).

To access the form please visit the Monroe County Personnel Department webpage:

https://www.co.monroe.wi.us/departments/personnel

All forms and COVID materials are listed under COVID-19 Response Plan and Policies.

Vaccination Information

During 2021 members of the public and staff will be eligible for the COVID-19 vaccines. Our Monroe County Health Department encourages all staff to take part in this process and get vaccinated. If you have any questions regarding this process or resources on where you can find more information or where Monroe County has vaccination clinics being held please use the following links:

http://healthymonroecowi.org/vaccine

https://www.dhs.wisconsin.gov/covid-19/vaccine.htm

https://www.dhs.wisconsin.gov/covid-19/vaccine-map.htm

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/vaccines/index.html

To contact the Monroe County Health Department directly you can call 608.269.8666.

When to Stay Home from Work

Anticipating the spread of COVID-19 to Monroe County, we will have staff who will need to stay home; either because they are ill, have been exposed, are caring for an ill family member, or are watching children due to school or daycare closures.

The most important message we can send is to stay home if you have any symptoms or have any reason to believe you may have been exposed to COVID-19. As we plan for ways to continue to provide necessary, and in some cases, life-saving services to our clients at a time we anticipate potential staffing shortages, the last action we want you to take is to come to work ill and potentially spread COVID-19 to your coworkers and clients.

To help manage the distribution of staffing resources county-wide and plan for more significant interventions, we will be implementing a protocol so that we can centrally track staff that are out due to flulike symptoms or potential COVID-19 exposure. Specifically, when you communicate to your normal department contact that you are sick or concerned about coming to work, you will be asked to report the following types of information:

1) Are you staying home because you are sick, or because you are caring for someone else who is sick?

- 2) Does the illness present flu-like symptoms (fever, cough, sore throat, headache/body aches), or something else?
- 3) If it is flu-like symptoms, do you have any reason to believe you may have contracted COVID-19?
- 4) Have you or a member of a party you have been traveling with come into contact with someone contagious with COVID-19?
- 5) Have you or a member of your household traveled to a state or country with "community spread/transmission" in the past 15 days?

If you are experiencing flu-like symptoms, please call and consult your medical provider. If you are exhibiting some symptoms but not sure whether you should stay home, please stay home and consult your physician via telephone for additional guidance.

Given the potential seriousness and magnitude of the situation, our goal is to remove as many barriers as possible for staff to be able to stay home if they are exhibiting symptoms or otherwise have reason to believe they may have been infected. In addition, a Department Head, in consultation with the Monroe County Health Department may send an employee home who reports to work exhibiting signs of illness as described below.

- The employee is exhibiting flu-like symptoms.
- Someone in the employee's family or household is exhibiting flu-like symptoms.
- The employee has been exposed to someone who is being quarantined due to suspicion of or potential exposure to COVID-19.
- A diagnosed case of COVID-19 by receiving a positive test result. An employee diagnosed with COVID-19 should contact the County Personnel Department to determine FMLA eligibility.

If staff are sent home by a supervisor they will have the option to use earned vacation, sick leave, floating holiday, comp time or leave without pay.

Travel Restrictions

- 1) It is recommended that employees postpone or cancel personal travel internationally.
- 2) Those who choose to travel are strongly encouraged to monitor their symptoms before, during, and upon return from travel, to ensure their safety as well as those around them during travel and their coworkers upon return to the workplace. Prior to traveling anywhere we recommend you check the travel regulations at https://wwwnc.cdc.gov/travel to ensure you're adhering to all laws and guidelines established.
- 3) Staff will be required to self-quarantine should they meet the requirements listed on the next page with the chart titled **Travel Self-Monitoring Questionnaire.**
 - a. Based on the answers to the guide staff may be required to remain out of the office for up to 14 calendar days. Telework alternative options may be allowed with department head's approval if staff are required to self-quarantine.
 - b. Please review the questionnaire below if you or anybody in your immediate household are traveling.

Travel Self-Monitoring Questionnaire Fever #1) In the past 24 hours have you experienced: Cough If employee has experienced any of the symptoms listed. Feeling Feverish they should **NOT** go to work. Sore throat Restrictions include: Loss of sense of taste/smell Self-quarantine for up to 10 calendar days and Chills must remain symptom free for the last 72 hrs. before returning to work. Muscle/body aches Recommend employee to contact health care Congestion/runny nose provider for further guidance. Shortness of breath/difficulty breathing Accrual banks required to supplement work time if Diarrhea/abdominal pain telework options are unavailable. Nausea/vomiting POTENTIAL CONTACT: If employee answers "yes" to #2 and are not fully vaccinated will be sent home and required to self-quarantine for 14 calendar days and potentially longer under guidance of your local Health Department.** #2) Have you had close contact with a confirmed □ Yes COVID-19 patient while that person was ill and are not \square No fully vaccinated?

In these circumstances, self-quarantine means remaining away from work and other public areas, typically in one's home, for a minimum of 10 calendar days. If employee remains symptom free for the last 72 hours they will be eligible to return to work. Compensation during the 10 day self-quarantine period will be through the use of earned vacation, sick leave, floating holiday, comp time or leave without pay. Employee's will have the choice of the accrual bank or leave without pay during any of the circumstances listed on pg. 4. During this process the required certification from a health care facility will be waived unless there is a cause to believe the employee falsified the request and this will be evaluated on a case by case basis. Determination if telework would be an alternative to accrual usage would be dictated by the Department Head. Certain departments may have more strict enforcement to adhere to state and other guidelines for a health care or other type of facility. **Dates of quarantine time frames could be reduced under advisement of Monroe County Health Department. **

Employees shall notify their manager of any leave being taken. All employees taking leave as a result of travel outside of the country must contact their manager or the Personnel Department for accrual bank usage wishes. If staff do not specifically communicate accrual bank usage to their manager or the Personnel Department their time will be charged as such:

1. Vacation

- 2. Floating Holiday
- 3. Sick Leave

- 4. Comp Time (if applicable)
- 5. Leave without pay (LWOP)
- 4) County travel must be approved by department head prior to any travel for conducting County business or operations.
- 5) County travel required for a court proceeding, a bona fide law enforcement purpose, or by the medical examiner for a death investigation, is exempt from the restriction under "Travel Restrictions".

School or Daycare Closure

Any employee that must miss work due to school or daycare closures will be required to use their accrued vacation, sick leave, floating holiday, comp time, or leave without pay within the guidelines established within this policy.

Taking leave without pay under this section will not affect accruals of benefits provided by the county.

For tracking purposes, the Department Head or Supervisor shall have the employee complete the proper form and report the time on the timesheet accordingly for approval.

We are asking departments to be flexible, if possible, with hours of work for staff members to continue to complete tasks. We ask all staff to be in communication and ensure approval through their manager before taking time off.

Reporting to Work

- 1) Employees should continue to report to work unless directed otherwise as reflected in the Monroe County Personnel Policy Manual. A copy of the Personnel Policy Manual can be found on the Monroe county website at http://www.co.monroe.wi.us/departments/personnel/. As county employees, we have obligations to maintain services to the extent possible during an emergency. We will be making every effort to reduce exposure in our workplace.
- 2) If an employee is confirmed to have COVID-19, the Health Department will inform fellow employees of their possible exposure to COVID-19 in the workplace but <u>maintain confidentiality as required by the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA)</u>. Vaccinated employees exposed to a co-worker with confirmed COVID-19 do not need to quarantine or get tested after a known exposure unless they have symptoms. If they work in a correctional facility or Healthcare setting, they should get tested after a known exposure, even if you don't have symptoms. Unvaccinated employees should refer to CDC guidance at https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/faq.html.
- 3) Employees who fail to come to work without supervisor approval in a pandemic will be treated as if they failed to come to work at any other time and may be subject to disciplinary action.
- 4) Employees may request leave time and it will be reviewed, and approved or denied, in accordance with the leave provisions in the Monroe County Personnel Manual and listed above in this document. In general, our objective is to ensure the health and safety of our county employees while continuing the County's critical services. At this time, our goal is to encourage healthy employees that are able, to report to work.
- 5) Employees must work as assigned unless granted leave. Employees may be required to assist in performing work for absent or ill co-workers to ensure that the County is able to provide essential services. The County will make an effort to provide the appropriate protective measures to employees assigned to work in a situation that would put them at greater risk of exposer than the typical interactions encountered in conducting usual life activities.

Social Distancing

Social distancing includes any action to limit contact with others. General actions we are directing departments to take:

• Limiting face-to-face meetings: To the greatest extent possible, you should be considering how to limit face-to-face meetings, including using email, phone conferences, or videoconferencing when possible. Consider whether any meetings, either within the department or within the community, can be cancelled/rescheduled or conducted remotely with the use of technology. Our default position should be that in-person meetings will be cancelled unless there is a compelling need. If additional technology conferencing tools are needed please reach out to the IT Director and County Administrator for approval of such need.

Emergency Declaration

As a result, all department heads shall begin tracking all expenses relating to COVID-19 planning and preparedness. This declaration has since expired at the county level, but all departments are still recommended to track expenses for potential reimbursement.

Office Closure

Complete county department/office closure will only be authorized by the County Administrator, with the guidance of Public Health Officials.

Exceptions to Monroe County Policies and Procedures and this COVID-19 Plan may be considered and approved by the County Administrator on a case by case basis.

Response Coordination

The Public Health Director for Monroe County shall be responsible for coordinating Monroe County's response to COVID-19. The scope of that coordination shall include, but is not limited to:

- 1) Consulting with federal, state, and local emergency management and public health officials concerning the County's overall response to COVID-19;
- 2) Distributing official communications concerning the virus, its spread, and the County's response to it;
- 3) Providing recommendations on office closures, and travel limitations and restrictions; and
- 4) Consulting with, and providing recommendations to, department heads on service delivery as it relates to COVID-19.

Communication Protocol

- 6) External Communication: All e-mails, public health bulletins, and press releases concerning the County's overall response to the pandemic shall be issued by the Health Director.
- 7) Internal Communication: Communication to the County employees shall be through County Administration or Personnel in consultation with Health.
- 8) With the exception of the Health Director and Emergency Management Coordinator, all employees shall refrain from distributing group e-mails, notices, pamphlets, brochures or other forms of correspondence concerning the pandemic so as not to confuse, contradict or in any other way interfere with official

communications issued by Health or County Administration. Employees concerned with receiving the most recent and credible information concerning the pandemic should go to the CDC website: http://cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-NCOV/cases-in-us.html.

- 9) At the department level, Department Heads may continue to provide information to their employees concerning the manner in which services will be provided to the public in light of the pandemic.
- 10) Communication to clients, vendors and other business partners regarding changes to business practices, due to the response to a pandemic, will be at the Department Head level.
- 11) Employees are urged to remain vigilant for e-mail scams related to pandemic.
 - a. Avoid clicking on links in unsolicited emails and be wary of email attachments;
 - b. Use trusted sources such as legitimate, government websites for up-to-date, fact-based information about the pandemic;
 - c. Do not reveal personal or financial information in emails, and do not respond to email solicitations for this information.

Cleaning and Disinfecting

- 1) Monroe County Maintenance is primarily responsible for cleaning and disinfecting all county facilities utilizing standards proven effective against COVID-19, and for coordinating with custodians on the proper cleaning and disinfecting standards related to COVID-19.
- 2) To the extent that employees are capable of doing so safely, they shall assist maintenance and housekeeping staff with disinfecting porous and non-porous surfaces.
- 3) Maintenance and/or housekeeping personnel shall provide soap and water and alcohol-based hand rubs in the workplace, ensure that adequate supplies are maintained, and place hand rubs in multiple locations or in conference rooms to encourage hand hygiene.

Future Communications

Given the extent of the COVID-19 pandemic and the fluidity of the situation, this plan may be revised and/or updated frequently. Please ensure you are referring to the most recent version of this plan.